The Founding of the Friendly Sons of Saint Patrick of Central Iowa
By LJ Pollak

According to founder, Bob Conley, when a group of buddies with Irish heritage decided that Des Moines needed an organization to celebrate and sustain that heritage they knew others had gone down the same path.  The first chapter of the Society of the Friendly Sons of St. Patrick was organized in Philadelphia in 1771, just five years prior to the signing of the Declaration of Independence.  The second chapter was established in New York City in 1784.  That interest in Irish heritage spread west over the next 200 years, there are now chapters throughout the United States as far as Hawaii.  The chapters are not formally affiliated.
Conley explained that, he, and his brother Raymond (now deceased) organized the Friendly Sons of St. Patrick of Central Iowa along with six friends: Tom Mahedy, Phil Maloney, Jimmy Murphy, Rod Ryan, Jimmy Piazza, and Kevin Sullivan. The founders began organizing in 1975, looking forward to holding an initial event on St. Patrick's Day of the following year.  It took a few informal brainstorming meetings involving some adult beverages to focus their wits.  Their effort began with information contacts with several existing Friendly Son chapters, including both of the initial U.S. chapters.  Philadelphia responded with its bylaws and other information.  

It was learned that besides a parade, many chapters held a formal dinner on St. Patrick's Day.  After reviewing the practices of other chapters, Conley said, the Des Moines boys decided to start with the tradition established by the Friendly Sons of San Diego - a stag, black tie formal dinner.  In cities with this tradition, the annual St. Patrick's Day dinner is a noteworthy social event attended by prominent politicians, community leaders, and other "gentry".  

A black tie dinner was organized on St. Patrick's Day of 1976 as the chapter's inaugural event.  It was held at the Holiday Inn Downtown as a charitable fundraiser for Hospice of Central Iowa.  The dinner raised $1,000 for the charity.  Piazza claimed there was a spot of nepotism involved with the charity selection since the Conley's mother was a founder of hospice. However, it didn't stop Piazza from playing the piano for that fine dinner, reported Conley.  Other charitable efforts in the early years included support for children who were orphaned by the troubles in Northern Ireland.
Within a year or so, the seven founders found themselves joined by a thriving organization of 240 members, including many who held officer positions in later years.  It was decided to forego the black tie dinner in the future.  The initial focus was on charity, celebration of Irishness, getting together, and having a good time.  Although death, relocation, sobriety, growth in other interests, and other normal cycles of life have claimed many of the original members, at least two, Bob Conley and Rod Ryan, regularly attend meetings to this day.

